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Newtown Board of Education Virtual Meeting 
CIP/Facilities/Finance Sub-Committee Minutes 

January 14, 2021, 5:30 p.m. 
 

 
 
Call to Order: The BOE CIP Sub Committee meeting was called to order at 5:30 by Mr. Delia.   
 
Participants:  Dan Delia, Chair, Sub-Committee, Tanja Vadas, Director of Business,  
Robert Gerbert, Director of Operations, Deb Zukowski, Sub-Committee & Board Member, Dr. 
Lorrie Rodrigue, Superintendent 
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 1  Approval of December 9, 2020 BOE CIP Sub Committee Minutes  
              
Ms. Zukowski moved to approve the minutes of December 9, 2020.   Mr. Delia seconds the 
motion.  Ms. Zukowski moved to withdraw the motion.  Mr. Delia stated the sub-committee 
would table this item to the next meeting. 
 
Item 2  CIP Calendar 
Ms. Zukowski moved to approve the CIP calendar.  (Attached) Mr. Delia seconds the motion.  
All in favor. 
The CIP Sub Committee Calendar for 2021 will be posted on the District website. 
 
Item 3  HOM Lighting 
 
Mr. Gerbert contacted Greenleaf, a lighting company that was recommended by the Sustainable 
Energy Committee.  They submitted two proposals.   
 
One proposal was a quick retrofit using existing fixtures and replacing with LED lamps.  Second 
proposal called ‘enhanced’ included replacing all lights with new fixtures and replacing lighting 
controls.  They also provided cost analysis for each option.  Mr. Gerbert stated there are rebate 
dollars to help bring down the initial cost.  He said we could also pursue Eversource on-bill 
financing program which would give us no money out of pocket and they could take the cost and 
tack it on to our bill at a 0% interest for 60 months.  He said it works where the cost of the job is 
ambertised over 60 months.  With the incentives that are projected it would be an $800 expense 
per month.  Mr. Gerbert stated that Mrs. Vadas broke it down based on the net metering that is 
starting to come through and is producing somewhere over $900/month.  He stated essentially it 
is no cost to us with a $100 savings. 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated with the virtual net metering savings there is an overall savings in year 1.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated we did not bring this up at the last Legislative Council meeting because we 
did not have a chance to talk this out within our committee and at the time, the Legislative 
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Council was focused on the Hawley project. We wanted to make sure it was agreed that this was 
something we want to pull from the CIP and put it on our side. 
 
Mr. Gerbert stated he will attend the next Sustainable Energy meeting and has put it on their 
agenda to present this.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if we want to move the cost to the operating budget as opposed to having it 
on the CIP.  She said the operating budget would be good as we would not have to pay interest or 
whether it makes sense to do it at all in terms of cost. 
 
Mr. Gerbert stated there is also a COVID bonus that the utilities are offering which expires June 
30th of this year.  He indicated it was worth about $13K extra.  He stated if we were to do the job 
and complete it before June 30th of this year, there would be an extra incentive that we could get. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked about the numbers in terms of budget projection and if this was the 
enhanced or retrofit package. 
 
Mr. Gerbert said he does not advise to use the retrofit package.  He stated it is a cheap way and 
does not get us to where we want to be.  He then said if we are going to commit to this we should 
put all new fixtures in as this is the way to go.  Mr. Gerbert went on to explain the difference in 
the two options. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if this was precipitated with the Board of Finance suggesting that we 
actually consider taking the HOM lighting project off the CIP or is this something coming from 
us. 
 
Mr. Gerbert stated he initiated this based on the few Board of Finance meetings in November.  
He said he received some good advice from the Sustainable Energy Committee and how the 
program works.  They recommended Greeenleaf as a vendor to engage in.  Subsequently, the 
Board of Finance moved the HOM project from year 3 to year 1.   He said he wanted to get the 
ball rolling and get a proposal so that if the project was approved on the CIP we would have 
something to move forward with.     
 
The committee talked about the process of whether this would stay on the CIP or be pulled off 
and added to the operational budget.   
 
Mr. Delia stated the CIP is in the hands of the LC.  As long as they are informed he is 
comfortable with it.   
 
The committee talked about the net metering vs. the financing of the CIP which is over a period 
of time. 
 
Mr. Gerbert said it is about 6 weeks from start to finish.  If we started in March with April break 
to use to our advantage we can wrap it up. 
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Mr. Delia stated if correct it is a $280K project and after incentives alone we are saving around 
$80K.  The $14K SAE is the COVID bonus and with a 0% financing he thinks it’s a really smart 
fiscal decision.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked about the $450K on the CIP. 
Mr. Gerbert said the original job was $850K and encompassed the boilers and the lights.  The 
Board of Finance split it roughly 50/50.  $425K was allowed for lighting and $425K for the 
boilers. 
   
Ms. Zukowski asked if it is $425K, does this need to be by charter and sent out to bid. 
Mr. Gerbert stated this company is on a state contract so it satisfies our purchasing regulations. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if we pull the $425K out of  the CIP and put it in our operational budget we 
would only be paying about $280K. 
Mr. Gerbert said the net cost is a little over $200K. 
 
Mr. Delia stated we will offer the Legislative Council to remove this from the CIP and add it to 
the operational budget.  He further said he would inform the Chair of the Legislative Council.  
 
 
Item 4 Financial Update Including COVID Expenses 
 
Mrs. Vadas shared the COVID expense report (see attached).  She said a lot of COVID expenses 
have ceased at this time.  Facilities have pretty much everything they need at this point, but they 
did just place an order for desk shields at an additional cost of $32K for all staff at all school 
buildings.  There have been a lot of concerns with staff returning back to school.  
Mr. Gerbert stated they would be distributed by this week to all schools.   
 
Mr. Delia asked what the cost was per desk shield.   
Mr. Gerbert stated they were $32/piece.   
Dr. Rodrigue said we had planned to get these early on for all staff but we came back in hybrid 
in the fall.  She indicated students had them and teachers had been given face shields.  Now that 
we are back in school she said we wanted to be sure there is every safety measure in place.  
  
Mrs. Vadas went on to explain the COVID expenses.  She talked about another part of the 
Corona Relief Grant with the town receiving additional funds and gave us $165K of those funds, 
which was applied to our expenses.  She said our net COVID expenses that our budget is now 
carrying is at $1.3M.  She then talked about the potential offset savings including transportation, 
bus fuel, and staff due to a lot of open positions.  
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated Mrs. Vadas has done an outstanding job in putting this information together 
so it is understandable. 
 
The conversation was then moved to the draft of the Financial Report (attached).  Mrs. Vadas 
further discussed the December financial report. She said our estimated balance is $136,982.    
That balance has changed from the prior month from a negative $400K due to the transfer of the 
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non-lapsing account (she meant to say the Town’s Capital Non-Recurring account) over to our 
budget along with the $165K.   
 
She reviewed with the group where we were last month and the variance with this month and 
briefly summarized the various account balances.   
 
Mrs. Vadas stated we had some large emergency repairs for the month of December with a total 
of $55K.  Repairs consisted of the band room at the high school for an a/c unit $17,000,  a repair 
of a leak at the high school auditorium for $31, 845, and an additional repair to a generator at the 
high school for $6,794.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked how much have we spent for emergency repairs year to date.  
Mr. Gerbert stated that the High School and Reed were in the red.  The other five schools are still 
within budget. 
Mrs. Vadas said last year we spent over $500K between the emergency repairs and the 
maintenance accounts.   
Mr. Delia stated we went from a deficit to a surplus and asked if that was due to the $400K from 
the Town’s Capital Non-Recurring Fund.   
Mrs. Vadas stated yes it was and we have spent $156,374 on emergency repairs so far and 
$55,259 on general repairs.   
 
Mrs. Vadas further talked about the COVID Expense Report and the Financial Report.   
 
Mrs. Vadas and Mr. Delia discussed the main points of these reports to discuss with the Board of 
Education at the next meeting.   
 
 
Item 5 Facilities Expenditures 
 
Ms. Zukowski stated one of the things she would feel more comfortable with is to see the trends 
on what happens on a 5 year project.  Going forward she would like to be able to see yearly the 
projections and then the actuals to view how the projects have changed.   
Mr. Gerbert stated he has been tracking a spreadsheet which would break this out and he would 
share with the committee. 
 
NEW ITEMS: 
 
Mrs. Vadas asked if we could bring up new business items to this meeting that she wanted to 
present to the committee. 
Ms. Zukowski moved to add the following new items to this meeting.  Mr. Delia seconds.  All in 
favor. 
 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated Hocon Gas offered to extend our contract for the propane fuel. She said in lieu 
of going out to bid they would like to extend it at the same price at $1.07/gallon for another year.  
We have just begun talking with them about it.  There could be an opportunity to go into a 
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consortium with the Seymour district.  We would not be going out to bid until March, so there 
might be an opportunity there. 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated the second new item is regarding a second round of federal funding from the 
state’s Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief Funds (ESSER).  
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated she heard other districts saying they are anticipating twice as much and 
either way it will be more than what we have received.  She said she heard it does go all the way 
through 2024.  She then stated it is very much like the CARES funding.  This is good news for 
the district. Further information is forthcoming from the state. 
 
Ms. Vadas discussed the third new item with regards to our Food Service Contract.  She 
indicated we are required by the State to put out a RFP (Request For Proposal) on the food 
service program this year.  The State has offered a waiver to continue our current contract with 
Whitsons for another year if we elect to do so.  Mrs. Vadas stated she thought we should take the 
waiver for another year as we have done well with Whitsons and with another year of uncertainty 
with the pandemic.  She indicated that Whitsons is looking at new innovative ways to mitigate 
some of the costs and she said we work well with them.   
 
Ms. Zukowski stated we might want to discuss with the Board of Finance to get a sense of where 
they stand on this and offer pros or cons. 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated she did not think it needs to be up for discussion with the Board of Finance as 
there are about 35 districts in the state that have signed up for this due to the pandemic.  Districts 
are stressed.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated she would want to talk with the Board of Education first since it is our food 
service program.   
 
Mr. Gerbert asked how would you get pricing and how do you price accordingly not knowing 
how many students are in school and not knowing how long this pandemic will go on.   
 
Mrs. Vadas thought this is why the USDA through the State has offered this waiver because of 
the pandemic and the difficulty it would be for districts to estimate at this time.  She will gather 
documentation regarding this.   
 
Mr. Delia stated we will bring this to the full Board of Education for discussion.   
 
 
Adjournment:   
 
Ms. Zukowski moved to adjourn the meeting.   Mr. Delia seconds the motion. All in favor.  
Motion passes and the meeting was adjourned at 6:50pm. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
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Joanne Morris 
 
THESE ARE DRAFT MINUTES AND ARE SUBJECT TO THE APPROVAL OF THE BOE 
CIP/FACILITIES/FINANCE SUB COMMITTEE 
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